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Co-chairs Devlin and Buckley, Members of the Committee, my name is Maya Crawford.  I live in 
Multnomah County and I work for Legal Aid Services of Oregon in the Portland Regional Office.  As you 
know, Legal Aid offices provide access to justice and a level playing field for low-income Oregonians.  In 
my work I daily see vulnerable families with serious legal needs that we are unable to address due to 
lack of resources. I testify to urge you to support increased funding for Legal Aid. 

 
About 850,000 Oregonians live in poverty and are eligible for free civil Legal Aid, a 61.5% increase since 
2000.  As poverty increased, Legal Aid experienced a significant decrease in the resources that we have 
to meet the growing need.  We rely on our 90 Legal Aid lawyers statewide to be our front line of 
assistance for these families but we also leverage our resources through the use of volunteer attorneys.  
In 2013, volunteer attorneys handled more than 2,500 cases and contributed more than 9,000 hours of 
free legal work at Legal Aid Services of Oregon.  As the Supervising Attorney in charge of our office’s 
Volunteer Lawyer Program, I help to oversee seven different volunteer lawyer programs serving clients 
in Clackamas, Hood River, Multnomah, Sherman, Washington, and Wasco counties. Through these 
programs, volunteer lawyers help domestic violence victims get restraining orders; review court 
documents for low-income clients representing themselves in family law cases; serve the legal needs of 
the elderly through a senior law project; and provide other assistance in other kinds of cases. Other 
Legal Aid offices around the state use volunteer attorneys to help with intake interviews of prospective 
clients or to accept direct referrals of individual cases.   
 
We believe that there is significant potential to expand out volunteer attorney programs statewide, due 
to two demographic shifts.  There are currently many new lawyers who are unemployed or 
underemployed who would like to do volunteer work.  At the same time, many older attorneys who are 
retiring or semi-retiring would like to remain active in the legal profession through volunteer work.  The 
operation of these volunteer lawyer programs requires staff and resources in Legal Aid offices, though, 
to recruit volunteers; develop training materials and train the attorneys; interview clients to screen 
them for income-eligibility and for meritorious cases; and provide on-going support and mentoring to 
some attorneys. We haven’t had the resources to support this expansion and in fact had to cut our 
administrative support for these programs in 2011 due to funding cuts.   
 
We are now poised to begin expanding our volunteer lawyer programs around the state thanks to a 
limited-term grant from Meyer Memorial Trust.  The grant will allow us to hire a statewide volunteer 
coordinator to expand our volunteer lawyers programs in Legal Aid offices outside of the Portland area.  
The coordinator will help rural Legal Aid offices to create or expand volunteer lawyer programs and will 
also create systems to allow the large pool of Portland-area volunteers to help low-income clients in 
rural areas using videoconferencing and other innovative programs.  Our foundation funding is short-
term, however, and we need to find long-term funding to sustain this critical work.  Your support for 
additional funding for Legal Aid along the lines of House Bill 2329 will help to ensure the long-term 
viability of our statewide volunteer lawyer programs.  That support for Legal Aid will allow our 
volunteers to help low-income families throughout Oregon in matters relating to their physical safety, 
access to food and shelter, and other critical legal needs.  Thank you for the opportunity to testify and 
thank you for your support of Legal Aid funding.  
 











From: Branden Ambert
To: waysandmeans budget
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Branden Ambert 
1201 SW 11th Ave.
Portland, Oregon 97205

I am at the hearing but I will not be able to speak. I want to share these
comments. 

I am a Biology student from Portland State University. I am majoring in Biology with
the hope to obtain a fulfilling career that will help me compete in the economy of
the future. My friends are hardworking individuals who are also paying 

I have not had an easy life. My mother was murdered when I was very young and
my father and stepmother are going through a divorce. My fellow students do not
have easy lives. I have many friends who have fallen through the cracks because
they were unable to continue paying for school. 

It is impossible to continue attending school when legislation insists on shutting
down our ability to attend school affordably, sending us home with crippling debt.

We want an education but we cannot afford rising tuition prices. We love Portland
State yet we can only continue to attend if tuition costs are lowered for us students.
Stop taking money from the demographic groups that are going to shape the
future. 

Sent from my T-Mobile 4G LTE Device

mailto:branden.ambert@gmail.com
mailto:wambudget@leg.state.or.us


The ABC of ERDC - Employment Related Day Care  
 

Good evening Chair and Committee, thank you for allowing this moment 
to speak to you.   
 
My name is Debra Hazelrig.  
 
I am an early childhood professional, a graduate student pursuing a 
Master’s Degree in Education with a Specialization in Early Childhood 
Education, and a Family Resource Manager with the Department of 
Human Services. 
 
Very briefly, I want to share with you the ABC of ERDC, what you know 
as Employment Related Day Care. 
 
A – Availability of affordable childcare is difficult at best. Many 
Oregonians are suffering, because of low wage jobs. They can barely meet 
their everyday living expenses. When the cost of day care is included, it is 
unattainable. 
 
B - Benefits of the ERDC program are the opportunity to work hard, 
retain their job, and move toward self-sufficiency. The lack of funding for 
the ERDC program results in barriers. 
 
C – Child care is a valuable springboard to early childhood education. 
Early childhood education prepares the youngest Oregonians for a 
successful educational foundation in kindergarten readiness. Thus, 
ensuring future prosperity    
 
Thank you for your serious consideration of the impact of the ABC of 
Employment Related Day Care to the success of Oregonians and the 
required funding needed for this undervalued program. 
   



Thank you for your time and consideration of my testimony to the Joint Ways and 
Means Subcommittee on Health Services on April 2 (attached) and testimony to the 
Joint Ways and Means Committee on April 16 in Gresham regarding Oregon's TPEP 
program successes. The American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network is asking for 
$5 million for TPEP from TMSA dollars by adding $1 million to the existing budgetary 
level of $4 million. While this is well below the CDC's recommended $39.3 million 
yearly expenditure for tobacco cessation efforts, it will be a positive step forward in 
Oregon's efforts to reduce suffering and death from tobacco use. 
 
As you may already know, I lost my first wife, Patty, to lung and liver cancer from her 
34 years of smoking and after battling five forms of cancer. She (as a laryngectomee) 
had spoken to over 4,000 Oregon school children and adults about making wise 
tobacco-related choices. We worked vigorously in the TPEP program in affiliation with 
ACS CAN and saw firsthand how successful the outreach and education was when the 
program was better funded in today's dollars than it is currently. Research has shown 
that during times of higher funding, tobacco use in Oregon dropped. The reverse is 
true when the program's dollars are cut. 
 
Please consider the important benefits of saving human lives and reducing suffering 
plus significantly lowering the number of healthcare dollars that will need to be 
allocated in future years to cover the many illnesses that tobacco use frequently 
causes. It is too late to save Patty, but you can make a meaningful contribution 
towards keeping Oregon citizens healthy by using some of the TMSA dollars, a portion 
of which are required to be used for tobacco cessation efforts as part of the 
settlement. It is my sincere desire that no one else goes through what Patty and my 
family did. I will never forget watching her take her last breath at 5:00 am on July 11, 
2003. I lost my hero! Thank you for your consideration of this important and effective 
program!! 
 
Sincerely, 
Eric Jones 
Gresham/Native Oregonian 
Ambassador, American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network 
 
 



Eric Jones’ Testimony to Committee On Joint Ways & Means Subcommittee On Human 
Services, Salem, April 2, 2015: 

Chairpersons Bates and Nathanson, members of the subcommittee, and attendees of this 
hearing. I am Eric Jones of Gresham and an ambassador and volunteer for the last 14 years for 
the American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network (ACS CAN). 

 
Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today regarding the Tobacco Master Settlement 
Agreement (TMSA) funding of the Tobacco Prevention and Education Program (TPEP) in the 
next biennium.   

 
I lost my first wife, Patty Jones, nearly 12 years ago to lung and liver cancer from smoking. Patty 
had smoked for 34 years and become a laryngectomee (a person with no vocal cords who 
breaths through a stoma [hole] in the neck). As a laryngectomee, Patty learned esophageal 
speaking (burp talking) and went on to “speak” to over 4,000 Oregon school children about 
making wise tobacco choices. Kids threw away packs of cigarettes as they left her speaking 
sessions. I am so proud that my first wife made a significant difference in the fight against big 
tobacco!!  
 
Patty spoke to Oregon school children as part of the TPEP program in affiliation with the 
American Cancer Society. We both volunteered in the TPEP Clackamas County program. We 
saw firsthand how the program positively impacted both children and adults and saved lives. 
We attended fairs, festivals, and other community events and engaged those we met. We had a 
“tar jar” to show what builds up in smokers’ lungs, a “death penny” jar illustrating the number 
of people lost daily to tobacco use, a variety of educational materials and posters, and even a 
Wheel-of-Fortune wheel where kids spun the wheel, answered a question, and won prizes. This 
type of outreach really captured attendees’ attention! 
 
In 2001-2002, the program was far better funded in today’s dollars than it has been over the 
past decade. Its outreach was successfully lowering the number of children and adult smokers 
in Oregon. That trend immediately began reversing when program funding was cut. Patty had 
an unquenchable passion for stopping others from suffering and dying from tobacco use. My 
second wife and I share that passion for protecting Oregon’s children and adults from the 
ravages that tobacco use brings.  
 
Please fund the TPEP program at $5 million with TMSA dollars during the next biennium!!  
 
Thank you for your time and attention today. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Eric Jones 
ACS CAN Ambassador, Volunteer 
Gresham 
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